COUNCIL ON ACADEMIC AFFAIRS

200 Bricker Hall

March 19, 2014
3:00 - 5:00 PM

MINUTES

Attendance 

Faculty:

Dr. Heather Allen (Chemistry and Biochemistry)
Dr. Mollie Blackburn (School of Teaching and Learning)
   Dr. Lisa Florman (History of Art)

Dr. Ken Goings (African American and African Studies)
Dr. Blaine Lilly (Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering)

Dr. Eric MacGilvray (Political Science)
   Dr. James Rathman (Chemical and Biomolecular Engineering)

Dr. Fernando Unzueta (Spanish and Portuguese)
Dr. Kay Wolf (Health and Rehabilitation Sciences)
Dr. Henry Zerby (Animal Sciences)
Students:
   Krista Bryson (CGS, English)
Sara Adelman (Inter-Professional Council, Medicine)
 Elena Chung (CGS, Chemical Engineering)

 Marnie Janson (USG, Pharmaceutical Sciences)
   Sarra Kashyap (USG, Neuroscience)

Administrator:
Dr. W. Randy Smith (Academic Affairs), Vice Chair
Guests:

Mr. Bernard Forjwuor (Office of Undergraduate Admissions)

Dr. Steve Fink
 (College of Arts and Sciences)

Dr. Rob Griffiths (Office of Distance Education and eLearning)

Dr. Kate Hallihan (John Glenn School of Public Affairs)

Dr. Scott Herness (Graduate School)

Dr. Alan Kalish (University Center for the Advancement of Teaching)

Mr. Brad Myers (Office of the University Registrar)

Ms. Sarah Odom (College of Education and Human Ecology)

Ms. Jen Simmons (Office of Distance Education and eLearning)
Dr. Bernadette Vankeerbergen (College of Arts and Sciences)
Dr. John Wanzer (Office of Undergraduate Education)

Dr. Valarie Williams (College of Arts and Sciences)

Mr. Andrew Zircher (College of Education and Human Ecology)

The meeting came to order at 3:05 PM.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 
FEBRUARY 19, 2014
Wolf moved approval of the draft minutes of the meeting of February 19, 2014; it was seconded by Blackburn and carried with all in favor.
REPORT FROM THE CHAIR – PROFESSOR HENRY ZERBY

Zerby reported that the proposal to Establish a Master of Physician Assistant Studies in the School of Health and Rehabilitation Sciences was approved by the University Senate at its meeting on March 6, 2014. 


REPORT FROM THE VICE-CHAIR – PROFESSOR W. RANDY SMITH

Smith brought forward two items for informational purposes:
· The OSU Comprehensive Cancer Center is requesting the use of the term institute for potential a Blood Cancer Institute. 
· The Division of Oral Biology in the College of Dentistry has requested, through its faculty and governance processes, to change its name to the Division of Biosciences.  Smith asked for and received concurrence from the College of the Arts and Sciences.
Smith noted that there have been conversations around a proposal to establish an Office of Postdoctoral Affairs which essentially seeks a place on campus that would support Postdoctoral Fellows. The proposal has received support from all levels, at the Graduate School, the Office of Academic Affairs, and the Office of Research, and next steps will be known soon.
Smith recently met with the College of Pharmacy. It is planning curricular revisions at all levels:  undergraduate, graduate, and professional.  Those Council Members who will be continuing on CAA for the next few years will be seeing these changes come forward.
Program reviews continue.  An outstanding external review team was recently here for the College of Nursing.  For colleges such as Nursing that do not have departments/schools within them, the external team reviews the entire college. Upcoming reviews include:  Molecular Genetics; Evolution, Ecology and Organismal Biology; and Microbiology.
Smith also noted the recent retirement of Jill Pfister, longtime assistant dean of the College of Food, Agricultural and Environmental Sciences, marked by a wonderful reception held for her at the Longaberger Alumni House.  She will be returning to work in the College in a limited capacity and Steven Neal, former associate director of the Agricultural Technical Institute at Wooster, will be taking over the curricular review processes.

SUBCOMMITTEE B—SARA ADELMAN, MOLLIE BLACKBURN, MARNIE JANSON, JIM RATHMAN, FERNANDO UNZUETA
· Establishment of a Clinical-Track Faculty, College of Food, Agricultural, and Environmental Sciences


Guests: Linda Martin Associate Dean and Director for Academic Affairs; Steven Neal, Assistant Dean, College of Food, Agricultural and Environmental Sciences (FAES)
Subcommittee Chair Unzueta provided an overview of the proposal which seeks to establish a Professional Practice Faculty Track (i.e. Clinical-track Faculty) – the College chose to use a different title that better reflects the specific needs of the College.  The proposal follows the rules of the University and includes syllabi for courses that would be potentially taught by professional practice faculty.  The College believes the addition of a select group of professional practice faculty can facilitate student recruiting, improve relationships with stakeholder industries, and enhance the overall quality of their instructional programs. 

It will also allow for attracting and retaining high quality teaching staff and create better stability for all faculty members.  Besides a role in teaching, professional practice faculty will support student development outside of the classroom, particularly in terms of mentoring and advising related to professional opportunities in their respective fields.  Some may also have joint appointments in the Department of Extension, an important unit for that college.
In its review, Subcommittee B had a minor question and concern about mention of the percentage of Professional Practice Faculty and their role in graduate education.  Both were addressed by Senior Associate Dean Ronald Hendrick in the attached correspondence.
Smith noted that outside of the health sciences, the following colleges currently employ clinical-track faculty:  Law; Engineering; Business; Education and Human Ecology; and the Division of Social and Behavioral Sciences in the College of Arts and Sciences.  If the FAES proposal is approved today it will then go to the Senate in April and the Board of Trustees in June - and then be implemented in 2015.

Martin explained that all FAES students are required to do an internship and having this type of faculty would be very helpful in providing these practical practices.  Also, a number of degree programs have very specialized training, for example: Construction Systems Management and Animal Sciences. 

Lilly asked if FAES offers many courses under the college prefix and Martin responded that there were very few, primarily study abroad courses and freshman orientation.

Smith noted that Susan Williams, Vice Provost for Academic Policy and Faculty Resources, had reviewed and commented on the proposal, saying that given recent revisions to the rule of percentages for clinical-track faculty, FAES is actually being more restrictive than needed.  She also raised a concern that in general, clinical-track faculty have not been teaching General Education courses and that they should be off the table in this proposal.  It would be a difficult case to make.
If a question arises on the use of the term “Professional Practice” it should be noted that there is a precedent for using this term – set by the College of Engineering.
Zerby moved approval of the proposal; the motion was seconded by Blackburn and carried with all in favor.

SUBCOMMITTEE A—ELENA CHUNG, KENNETH GOINGS, ERIC MACGILVRAY, KAY WOLF

· New Bachelor of Science Degree, Health and Wellness Innovation in Healthcare, College of Nursing

Guest: Karen Ahijevych, Professor
MacGilvray gave an overview of the proposal saying that it responds to the increasing demand for healthcare professionals and provides an alternate opportunity for students who cannot be admitted to the Nursing program.  The subcommittee’s main concerns were: the successful placement of graduates; adequate advising for the distance education components; and challenges to completion with the lockstep nature of the program.

Ahijevych stressed that there is a large applicant pool for nursing with a substantial number of students not being able to be admitted and that this new degree offers another opportunity for students to have a health and wellness promotion position.  She also responded that there are currently 400-500 placements, so the process and structure for these new students is already in place.  There are various facilities for graduates to use: community centers and healthcare facilities.  In addition, the College of Nursing has much experience in the area of Distance Education.
Herness inquired about opportunities for graduate work and Ahijevych responded that it would be a good fit for the Nurse Practitioner program. Smith noted that this proposal will also require Senate and Trustee action.

Zerby moved approval of the proposal; the motion was seconded by Lilly and carried with all others in favor.
SUBCOMMITTEE D—HENRY ZERBY, W. RANDY SMITH
· Revision to the Undergraduate Minor in Leadership, College Food, Agricultural and Environmental Sciences 
Guests:  Steven Neal, Assistant Dean; Professor Robert Birkenholz, Coordinating Advisor

Zerby presented the proposal noting that the revision is the addition of eleven courses as options for students completing the minor.  The minor has five categories: theories and principles of personal leadership; team and organizational leadership; community leadership; and ethics and diversity.  
In addition, the general requirements will be modified to conform to the new university-wide guidelines for undergraduate majors.

Smith moved approval of the proposal; the motion was seconded by Unzueta and carried with all others in favor.

· Revisions to Agricultural Technical Institute (ATI) Horticulture Programs, College Food, Agricultural and Environmental Sciences
Guest:  Steven Neal, Assistant Dean

Zerby presented the proposal saying that the proposed revisions are due to a reduction in credit hours allowed for Associate of Applied Science degree programs proposed by the Ohio Board of Regents. The new maximum is 63 and the programs Floral Design and Marketing; Greenhouse and Nursery Management; and Landscape Horticulture all exceed that maximum. Proposed changes are also presented for an Associate of Science program, Horticultural Sciences.
Smith moved approval of the proposal; the motion was seconded by Lilly and carried with all others in favor and one abstention.
· Deactivation of the Agricultural Technical Institute (ATI) Biotechnology Associate of Applied Science Major, College of Food, Agricultural and Environmental Sciences
Guest: Steven Neal, Assistant Dean
Zerby noted that the original name of the program was Laboratory Science and the thought was that a name change and change of focus to Biotechnology would increase interest in the program.  This has not been the case and enrollments have been very low.  Currently, there are two students enrolled who will have the opportunity to complete the major.  Appropriate courses will then be withdrawn. Council members had no concerns.
Smith moved approval of the proposal; Blackburn carried with all others in favor and one abstention.

· Addition of a New Specialization in Art Education to the PhD in Arts Administration, Education and Policy, College of Arts and Sciences
Guest: Garett Heysel, Assistant Dean, Division of Arts and Sciences

Zerby presented the proposal which seeks to create a new specialization that would formally recognize those students who successfully complete the requirements for Art Education.  The need arose from the recent name change of the department and PhD Degree (Art Education to Arts, Administration, Education and Policy.  It is requested that the specialization be transcriptable as are the other specializations under the degree. Council members had no concerns.
Zerby moved approval of the proposal; the motion was seconded by Janson and carried with all others in favor.


CLOSING REMARKS

Zerby reminded the subcommittee that there are two meeting dates remaining on the calendar and to continue to work on their respective proposals. 

Smith indicated that two informational items for Council input would be coming forward at the remaining meetings.  One is the change to the Autumn Semester schedule that would be effective in Autumn 2015, and the Council needs to elect a new chair for the 2014-2015 academic year.

It was clarified that all undergraduate minors that are not in compliance with the new guidelines will need to come forward for Council review/action.
The financing of the May Session is also under discussion, as well as the question of how many commencements we need to hold each year.

The Meeting Adjourned at 4:30PM. 
Respectfully submitted,
W. Randy Smith

Melissa A. Newhouse
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